THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – November 13, 2007
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on November 13, 2007 at 6:00 p.m.

PRESENT:

DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 3





MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 2





MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY






Member Residing in District No. 4





MR.  TROY INGERSOLL






Member Residing in District No. 5





DR.  JUDI MILLER






Member Residing in District No. 1

  ALSO PRESENT:


MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent





MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Parkway Elementary students led the Pledge of Allegiance and performed a musical selection.
Chairman Carvelli asked everyone to observe a moment of silence in memory of Veterans Day past.
MINUTES
October 9, 2007 Regular Meeting, October 23, 2007 Regular Workshop Meeting

Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes for


October 9, 2007 and October 23, 2007 (Hilson/


Hensley/Carried 5-0).

SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1.  JK Historical Donation for High Schools - St. Lucie County Commissioner Joseph Smith
St. Lucie County Commissioner Joseph Smith presented a “commemorative cement brick” painted with the colors of all district high schools to the Board.  The brick originally was part of the St. Lucie County Civic Center in which many past high school graduations had occurred.  Commissioner Smith indicated that each high school would also be receiving a brick painted in their school colors as a memento of past graduating classes.  The Civic Center was no longer in use due to the hurricanes of 2004.
 2.  JK United Way of St. Lucie County Recognition of Schools

Mrs. Karen Knapp, President/CEO of United Way, and Ms. Terri Sloan-Bartz, Campaign Chair, recognized the following district schools for their support and efforts during the 2007-08 campaign: Bayshore Elementary, Southport Middle, St. Lucie West K-8 Lincoln Park Academy, Forest Grove Middle, Morningside Elementary.  Other recognitions included ESE/Student Services Department for their contributions and Mrs. Susan Helms-Smith for her leadership.
3. MS United States Tennis Association Outstanding Facility Award – City of Port St. Lucie Parks Dept.

Mr. Brad Keen, Projects Manager from the Port St. Lucie City Parks Department, recognized the Board for partnering with them on the expansion of Whispering Pines Park tennis courts, the largest tennis complex in the Treasure Coast area. The complex was featured in the Florida Recreational Park Facility Showcase magazine.
4.  JM Bus Driver Recognition

Dr. Judi Miller, Executive Director of Big Brothers/Big Sisters, and BB/BS board members expressed their great appreciation to all bus drivers who had signed up to mentor a child.  Superintendent Lannon read a resolution recognizing the service of members in the transportation department.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the



resolution as read (Miller/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
 5.  JM “Bowl for Kids Sake” Top Fundraisers   
Dr. Judi Miller and BB/BS board members again thanked all schools (100% had participated) that had participated in the “Bowl for Kids Sake” fundraiser this year.  The district raised a total of $23,796.  Top fundraisers were Manatee Academy K-8, St. Lucie West K-8, and Floresta Elementary.  Floresta Elementary was recognized as the top fundraiser for the fourth year in a row
6.  JS Scholar Athlete Recognitions – Lincoln Park Academy 

Mr. Jay Stewart, District Athletic Director, introduced two students from Lincoln Park Academy, Jenny-Lynn Buster and Davis Mahon, who had attained high academic and athletic achievement in their school careers.  Principal Peggy Anderson, staff members, and family members joined in the celebration and recognition of each student’s accomplishments.
 7.  JK Florida Education Association Award to Frances K. Sweet Elementary “Sweet Sounds” 

Ms. Clara Cook, Secretary/Treasurer of FEA, presented a $3,000 check to Mrs. Christine Hill, music teacher/director of the “Sweet Sounds” choral group from Frances K. Sweet Elementary.  The group had given an outstanding performance at the FEA’s Annual Delegate Assembly on September 28, 2007 in front of 1,100 teachers and paraprofessionals. The contribution supported arts in education and the students’ participation during the assembly. 
 8. MH Presentation of CLASSROOM GRANT Awards and TROPHIES for 8thth Annual Education FDN BALL
Ms. Mary Holmgren, Executive Director of the SLC Education Foundation, and President Rudy Howard, thanked sponsors of the Foundation’s classroom grants program for their support.  Twenty-four teachers received classroom grants for their innovative teaching methods.

STAFF REPORTS

 9. OR Curriculum Report – School Improvement Plan Presentations: Forest Grove Middle, Lakewood Park 








    Elementary, Weatherbee Elementary
The Board received written and verbal school improvement plan presentations from Mr. Charles Cuomo, principal at Forest Grove Middle School, Mr. Scott Neil, principal at Lakewood Park Elementary, and Mr. Michael Hitsman, principal at Weatherbee Elementary.  School improvement plans are presented during each regular business meeting as determined by the superintendent and staff.  As each report is summarized, the Board looks at written information provided by each school provides includes the previous year’s data on student demographics, Stanford achievement results, FCAT subgroup data/student proficiency, adequate yearly progress, and strategies germane to each school’s student population for the coming year in reading, mathematics, writing, and science.  Details of the data presented can be found in the supplemental minutes packet and/or at each school.  Board members and the superintendent give each report their undivided attention.  Follow-up comments and/or questions occur frequently.  Board members and Superintendent Lannon do express great appreciation to each school’s team for their efforts in preparing the plan and the work they do.
10. ML Superintendent’s Report   


The superintendent expressed his appreciation to Deputy Superintendent Sandy Wolfe, staff, and board members for their leadership during his recent absence.  Mr. Lannon had been away on a well-deserved extended vacation, his first since joining the St. Lucie County School District on August 4, 2003.
CTA REPORT

No report.
CWA REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent


agenda items # 11 through #29 as presented (Hensley/Ingersoll/



Carried 5-0).
11. SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
12. SR Job Descriptions for Program Manager of Math & Science Partnership Grant and Locksmith
13. TB Budget Amendment #1 – General Fund #1

14. TB Budget Amendment #2 – Food Service #1 

15. TB ITB 08-17 Lighting Fixtures`
16. TB RFP 08-01 Fire Alarm/Life Safety System Maintenance
17. TB RFP 08-07 Electrical Contractors
18. TB RFP 08-08 HVAC Mechanical – Contract Labor
19. TB Declaration of Surplus Property - Vehicles

20. TO Revised Student Records Maintenance Manual
21. CT Fort Pierce Central High Wrestling Team Trip to Kingsland, Georgia, 12/20-22/07
22. MK Contract with LLTeach, Inc. for Math Coach
23. OR Authorization to Publish Legal AD for Proposed Amendment to Student Progression Plan #4.11 

24. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Donita Pearis-Forbes for Hospital Homebound Instruction
25. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Selena H. Costello for Hospital Homebound Instruction
26. MS Educational Facilities Impact Fee Credit Agreement – Lennar Homes, LLC

27. AG Renewal of Annual HVAC Technical support Program Contract with Trane 

28. AG Ranking for Construction Management Services for East County Transportation Complex
29. DH Agri-Science Education Center-Proposed Third Amendment to Interlocal Agreement
OTHER BUSINESS

30. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #029 through #050      


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve Stipulated


 Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #29 - #50


(Miller/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
No report.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT

Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services and CFO, asked the Board to schedule an executive session immediately following the November 20, 2007 organizational meeting.  The Board concurred with Mr. Bargeron’s request.

FACILITIES REPORT
No report.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
31. DH Exclusive Authority to Sponsor Charter Schools within District—Consider Authorizing Appeal


of Final Order of State Board of Education Denying School Board’s Application to Retain


Exclusive Authority 
Attorney Dan Harrell had submitted a memorandum (No. 07-81 dated November 8, 2007-see supplemental minutes packet) to the Board that described Florida Statute 1002.335 which authorized the establishment of the Florida Schools of Excellence Commission as a charter school authorizing entity.  Mr. Harrell had written that the Legislature required local school boards seeking to retain exclusive authority to sponsor charter schools within their districts to present applications to the State Board of Education for exclusive authority.  Subsequently, the State Board adopted Florida Administrative Code rule 6A-6.0783, establishing a procedure by which school boards could seek exclusive authority under F. S. 1002.335, and most boards, including St. Lucie, submitted applications in accordance with the rule.

On October 16, 2007, the State Board voted to deny all but three applications filed by local school boards.  St. Lucie County was one of 27 school districts denied exclusive authority.  Mr. Harrell was now seeking direction from the Board on the matter of filing a notice of appeal.  Following discussion on the venue cost, and issues to be raised in appeal, the Board was asked to consider: 1) Whether to file a notice of appeal of the final order of the State Board; 2) Whether to delegate to the Chairman and Superintendent, in consultation with Board counsel, the final selection of venue for the action, and 3) Whether to limit the issues to the constitutionality of Section 1002.335.

There was a question on total cost of the appeal.  Attorney Harrell assured board members he would keep them apprised of the process and expense.  Also, efforts of the Florida School Boards Association to keep all districts focused in a single direction would help keep the cost down.  Chairman Carvelli agreed that in the past, Mr. Harrell had always brought forward the cost factor for matters that required a decision by the Board.  The situation at this time necessitated Board consensus to enter into the challenge.  

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board authorize the challenge



--file a notice of appeal of the final order of the State Board, delegate the


chairman and superintendent in consultation with board counsel, the final selection



of venue for action, and hold, for now, on the issues to the constitutional question


(challenge the issue of constitutionality while keeping options open; authorize



the challenge as it applies to constitutionality) (Hensley/Hilson/Carried 5-0).

 SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
32. Proposed School Board Workshop Topics, 2007-08
Chairman Carvelli confirmed that each member had received and reviewed the revised workshop topic list for 2007-08.  Board members and Superintendent Lannon indicated they were comfortable with the topics as listed.
Mr. Hensley informed everyone she had attended FSBA Committee Day in Tampa during which a great deal of discussion centered on exclusive authority of school boards.  The group was going to request that all constitutional officers in the state be treated equally because they are not at this time.  The Advocacy Committee had decided to be proactive by sending letters to newspaper editors encouraging liaisons between school boards and the business community.  Along with that, Mrs. Hensley explained that a new (national) committee in Florida--Learning First, has been organized to encourage and seek input the business community’s input and wisdom, not just their check.

Mr. Ingersoll thanked Deputy Superintendent Sandy Wolfe for the phenomenal job she did during Superintendent Lannon’s absence.  On another matter, Mr. Ingersoll talked about the lack of shelter from lightning at south county stadium. Mr. Ingersoll said he had a safety concern for the players and members of the community.  Efforts to improve conditions should be a priority for the agencies responsible for the property.     
Ms. Hilson informed members she had officially become a member of the National School Board Association Voluntary Pre-K Team.  
At a future board meeting, Ms. Hilson mentioned she would like to see a presentation on the ratio of school health nurses to students and hand washing requirements.  A review of Type II Diabetes and MRSA would also benefit the Board. 

Dr. Miller thanked members of the curriculum department and kindergarten teachers who have worked together to come up with expectations for pre-K students so they can be successful in kindergarten.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Dr. Michael Hofstee, Ms. Willow Sanders, Ms. Sue Chess, Pastor Bryan Longworth, and Mr. James Thoma individually addressed the Board and expressed their opinion about the “Get Real With AIDS” curriculum
vs. abstinence only curriculum.  Ms. Chess presented the Board with signed petitions in support of abstinence only curriculum.  Mr. Thoma handed out various brochures and booklets for the Board’s review. 
ADJOURNMENT

After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the November 13, 2007 regular board meeting at approximately 9:12 p.m.






